
Chapter 9 

PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OF THE HEALTH 
OF SPECIFIC POPULATION GROUPS 

9.1 MAl!JBhN AND CHILD HEALTH, INCLUDING FAMILY PLANNING 

A positive trend that favours a holistic approach to the 
delivery of maternal and child health services is gradually 
emerging in the countries of the Region. This is exemplified by 
the acceptance of an integrated system of service delivery, in 
respect of maternal and child health and family planning, by 
all the countries. Some countries have further broadened this 
approach through close coordination between MCH/FP services and 
other programmes directly related to MCH, such as EPI, CDD, ARI 
and nutrition. These initiatives will, in the long term, help 
to develop a comprehensive health infrastructure in which 
continuity of services needed for MCH care can be fostered and 
sustained. 

An outstanding feature of the reporting period has been the 
firm acceptance by the countries of the Region of the need to 
address the problem of maternal mortality, with greater emphasis 
on maternal care and safe motherhood. While selected interven- 
tions aimed at child survival continued to be vigorously pur- 
sued, improvement in the accessibility and quality of maternal 
care would not only contribute directly to child survival but 
also encourage a holistic approach to child development. There 
is also a gradual trend in most countries towards an integrated 
system of service delivery, vis-a-vis maternal and child health, 
family planning and programmes directed at prevention and 
control of the common childhood diseases. With regard to 
population policy and family planning, the emphasis placed on 



fertility and population growth is varied among the countries. 
All countries have, however, accepted . family planning and 
child-spacing as a vital component of programmes aimed at 
achieving better health for mothers and children. It is worthy 
of mention that in Bhutan a population policy was approved in 
early 1990 while Myanmar decided to include child-spacing in 
routine health and welfare activities. 

WHO collaboration in FHlMCH was directed mainly at achieving 
wider service coverage and improving the quality of services. 
Exchange of ideas and sharing of country experiences through 
visits to countries were also supported. In order to improve 
the quality of services as well as programme management, most 
countries utilized in-service training programmes, meetings and 
consultations. In Myanmar, in-service training of MCH officers, 
divisional health officers, lady health visitors, midwives and 
auxiliary midwives figured prominently. In Nepal, in-service 
training of public health nurses in IUD insertion and the use of 
injectable8 was an innovative activity to achieve wider service 
coverage, while at a more peripheral level, the involvement of 
Panchayat-based health workers in promoting oral rehydration 
therapy, nutrition, immunization, basic health care and child- 
spacing is being attempted. In Sri Lanka, midwives in hospitals 
and maternity homes were given refresher training aimed at 
improving the quality of institutional care. In Maldives, 
selected family health workers will receive three months of 
intensive training. In Bhutan, UN volunteers were used to 
support training at the Institute of Family Health. In 
Bangladesh, the use of family planning clinical supervision 
teams for quality assurance of services related to family plan- 
ning continued. This initiative was subjected to a recent four- 
partite review, with possible modification of the existing 
strategy. 

Meetings and consultations were also supported during the 
period under review. In Indonesia, a series of meetings was 
held to develop strategies for improving perinatal care and 
maternal health. Review meetings to monitor and evaluate MCH 
programme performance were also held in eleven provinces. An 
innovative scheme was introduced to train health workers at 
Puskesmas and Posyandu levels to train cadres who, in turn, 
would implement a group-learning scheme for pregnant and 
lactating mothers. In Sri Lanka, a national consultative 
meeting was held to review the performance of the MCHlPP 
programme. In Thailand, a Seminar on MCH and Noncommunicable 
Diseases was held for paediatricians, obstetricians and 
provincial medical officers, as a means of promoting prevention 
and control of noncommunicable diseases in mothers and children. 



Maternal and Child 
Health 
The health of mothers and 
children continues to be the 
cornerstone on which the health 
of the nation rests. Efforts in the 
Member countries are therefore 
aimed at strengthening MCH 
services, integrating them w ~ t h  
other appropriate areas like EPI. 
d~arrhoeal diseases control. etC. 

Health of the Elderly 
With the proportion of the elderly 
in the populat~on steadily 
increas~ng in the Region. Member 
countries are Initiating action 
plans for the health care of the 
elderly. k 
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Environmental Health 
World Health Day 1990 focussed attention on the close l~nks between health and the 
env~ronment The Day evoked w~despread response with actlve community partlclpatlon in 
lnitlatlng measures to curb pollut~on and to generally make the environment healthier 

Water and Sanitation 
As the lnternat~onal D r~nk~ng  Water Supply and Sanitat~on Decade comes to an end (1990) 
efforts are being accelerated to hasten the provlslon of regular supply of safe water and to 
provide sanitation fac~l~t ies part~cularly to unserved populations 



Study tours and fellowships were also supported. Two batches of 
four medical officers each from India visited some countries of 
the Region to observe and share experiences regarding imple- 
mentation of basic MCH services; two medical officers (MCH) 
from Sri Lanka were awarded fellowships for in-depth study in 
MCH with emphasis on maternal mortality, morbidity and family 
planning; eleven fellowships were availed of by medical officers 
in Mongolia for specializing in selected fields of MCH, while 
in Thailand six fellowships were awarded for postgraduate 
study. Indonesia utilized a scheme of in-country fellowships 
for language training and report writing, documentation, 
financial management and computer training. 

Support was also provided for studies aimed at obtaining 
information needed to strengthen programme development and 
improve strategies in the delivery of MCH/FP services. In 
India, as in the previous years, a number of such studies were 
initiated. These include: evaluation of the functioning of 
post-partum centres at the sub-divisional level, models for 
integrated delivery of MCH/FP and PHC, reorganization of 
integrated family welfare/PHC service delivery in urban areas 
with special emphasis on slums, a study on people's health 
seeking behaviour, and measuring acceptability of family 
planning in rural areas with possibilities of using doctors of 
indigenous systems of medicine and village practitioners. The 
utilization of the findings of these studies and those 
conducted in the previous years will need to be followed up and 
assessed. In Thailand, studies involving model development and 
field-testing included: strengthening MCH service delivery at 
the health centre level to improve birth-weight, use of "model 
mothers" (mothers with an ideal set of maternal health 
criteria) as indicators of health in the community, improvement 
in child-rearing practices to support normal child development 
utilizing simplified child development booklets at the family 
level, and a study on child-rearing practices among working 
mothers, both urban and rural. 

Since the International Safe Motherhood Initiative in February 
1987, most countries of the Region have initiated safe 
motherhood activities. Operational research projects directed 
at improving maternal health have been undertaken recently in 
many countries. These include: the maternal mortality and 
morbidity surveillance system in Bhutan; maternal morbidity and 
mortality in South Indian women in India; a multicentre control 
trial on the use of the Partograph in the management of labour 
and a maternal/perinatal mortality study in rural Central Java, 
Indonesia; and two studies in Nepal, namely, a study on the 
prevention of maternal mortality in selected hospitals, and a 



KAP of mothers-in-law regarding maternity care of their 
daughters-in-law before and after group-learning sessions. 
Technical support was provided by both WHO headquarters and 
Regional Office staff in research project formulation, data 
validation, processing and analysis, and strengthening research 
capabilities at both field and institutional levels. 

A study on maternal mortality in Central Java, Indonesia, has 
been completed and its results were reviewed in February 1990. 
The report of the study was discussed at a national seminar 
held in May 1990. 

A national workshop on Maternal and Perinatal Mortality was 
held in Sri Lanka in collaboration with the Ministry of Health, 
College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists and the Asia 
Oceania Federation of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, with the 
objective of reducing maternal and perinatal mortality. An 
intercountry workshop titled 'Safe Motherhood Initiative - 
Recent Developments and Key Issues' was held in the Regional 
Office in November 1989, with participants from eight SEAR 
countries. Follow-up national workshops on the subject have 
been planned for Bhutan, India, Indonesia and Maldives. 
Regional Office staff and nationals from nine SEAR countries 
also participated in the Safe Motherhood South Asia Conference, 
held in Lahore, Pakistan, in March 1990. 

The Government of India, after close scrutiny of the family 
welfare programme, has decfded to promote, on a voluntary 
basis, responsible and planned parenthood, emphasizing a 
"two-child norm" through independent choice of family planning 
methods suited to acceptors. 

The UNFPA-funded Regional Advisory Team on MCH~FP, with one 
Senior Medical Officer and one Technical Officer (Management, 
and Evaluation), supported by a Consultant (Statistician) and 
MCH staff from the Regional Office, assisted in project formu- 
lation, project monitoring and evaluation of MCHIFP programmes, 
including technical support for research activities related to 
MCH/ PP . 

Women, Health and Development 

Activities under the "Women, Health and Development" (WHD) 
programme continued to be directed at strengthening the 
involvement of women's organizations in health promotion, and 
enhancing the exchange and dissemination of information to 



encourage the participation of women in health and development. 
Efforts were directed at the promotion of operational research 
in maternal health under the Safe Motherhood Initiative and 
mobilization of women's organizations in the prevention and 
control of HIV infection/AIDS in collaboration with national 
AIDS programmes. 

In conjunction with other international and bilateral agencies 
concerned with Women and Development programmes, major issues 
related to women's roles at various levels, such as professional 
and personal, were identified. Emphasis has been laid on the 
need to work on women's issues, with small groups, on technical 
matters, such as drinking water and irrigation projects. In 
this regard, interagency meetings, sponsored by the participat- 
ing agencies on a rotational basis, are being held every month. 

9.2 ADOLESCBNT HEALTH 

With the commencement of the Eighth General Programme of Work 
the subject of Adolescent Health, included earlier under 
Maternal and Child Health, has been designated as a separate 
sub-programme. This has been reflected accordingly in the 
Medium-Term Programme for 1990-1995. With the exception of 
Indonesia and Myanmar, other countries of the Region have not 
made provision for Adolescent Health activities as a separate 
sub-programme for the 1990-1991 biennium. Some countries, such 
as Sri Lanka, have made modest budgetary provisions under the 
sub-programme of Maternal and Child Health. 

Though preliminary activities in support of adolescent health 
have been initiated in many countries of the Region, with 
collaboration from WHO headquarters, further progress during 
the reporting period does not appear to have been made. The 
multidisciplinary nature of this sub-programme calls for 
dynamic leadership at the national level if the desired 
objectives are to be achieved. 

9.3 HUK4N REPRODUCTION RESEARCH 

The South-East Asia Regional Office continued to collaborate 
very closely with the WHO Special Programme of Research, 
Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction. 



Currently, there are five members from the Region on the 
Programme's Policy and Coordination Committee (PCC), which 
meets every year. The most recent meeting of PCC was held in 
June 1990. In addition, the Committee on Resources for Research 
(CRR), which deals with research strengthening activities, met 
in April-May 1990 and approved, among other things, long-term 
institutional development (LID) grants for institutions in the 
Region for 1991. 

With regard to research, the Programme concentrates on two 
major activities, namely, support for research aimed at finding 
and developing new, safe and effective methods of fertility 
regulation, and support for research aimed at improving the 
performance of existing methods of fertility regulation. In 
order to undertake research on these aspects, a number of 
research grants were awarded to various institutions in the 
Region. In this context, projects in the former category 
included (a) clinical trials on long-acting injectable 
contraceptives; and (b) experimental studies in monkeys on 
post-ovulatory methods of contraception. Projects in the latter 
category included several on evaluating and monitoring 
contraceptive safety, e.g., surveillance of norplant use, and 
contraceptive effects on blood factors, cardiovascular system 
and ectopic pregnancy. In addition, there were projects on 
contraceptive use dynamics, which relate to the acceptability 
of the contraceptive, and on lactation, which relate to the 
efficacy of the contraceptive. A few projects involved more 
than one country in the Region. Such multicentre studies are 
usually double-blind clinical trials. The total number of these 
projects was 45, of which 22 were ongoing and 23 were initiated 
during the period under review. 

Another important activity was concerned with infertility. 
Several multicentre research projects are continuing, with 
especial regard to the role of sexually-transmitted diseases 
and other infections as a cause of infertility. 

There are currently five WHO collaborating centres in human 
reproduction in the Region - three in India and two in 
Thailand. Ten institutions - one in Sri Lanka, one in India, 
four in Indonesia, one in Nepal, and three in Thailand - 
continued to receive LID grants while some supplies were 
provided to one institution in Indonesia. Fifteen research 
training grants were provided during the period under report. 

A national Workshop on the Assessment of Research Needs for 
Reproductive Health was held in Sri Lanka in November 1989. The 
final report, printed in April 1990, forms the basis of the 



request to funding agencies for institutional strengthening 
grants support. 

A site-visit was made to Myanmar to plan a similar workshop, 
which is proposed to be held in August 1990. 

The programme is being monitored to study its effect on 
developing countries. An external impact evaluation report was 
finalized and submitted to PCC 3 st its meeting in June 1990. 

Occupational health is of significance in the Region, with the 
rapid development of industries resulting in an increase in the 
incidence and variety of occupational diseases and accidents. 
However, there is strong evidence of a failure to recognize the 
growing importance of occupational health and safety, with a 
lack of adequate policies and legislation for the protection of 
health and safety of workers being evident in most of the 
countries. There is, therefore, an urgent need to promote an 
in-depth study of occupational health problems, strengthen 
research capability in this field, develop appropriate technolo- 
gies for prevention and control and to promote multidisciplinary 
and multisectoral collaboration. Special attention should be 
paid to problems related to child labour in many countries of 
the Region. 

Support was provided for in-service training of nurses in occu- 
pational health in Myanmar. Training modules on occupational 
health for doctors and a basic occupational health service 
package for non-formal workers were prepared by national 
consultants in Indonesia. Training courses and workshops were 
conducted in Bangladesh and India under the LCS component. 

Support was also provided for fellowships and logistics in all 
the countries with WHO collaborative projects on occupational 
health. 

9.5 HEALTH OF THE ELDERLY 

Emerging issues related to socioeconomic health and humanitarian 
aspects of ageing populations in developing countries, which 



are expected to accommodate 61 per cent of the world's elderly 
population by the year 2000, have not yet received appropriate 
attention in many of the countries of the Region. 

The aged, as a vulnerable section of the population and espe- 
cially susceptible to physical and mental health deterioration 
and rapid social and environmental changes, require careful 
scientific assessment of their living conditions, social status 
and needs, including the availability of affordable health and 
services. 

In this regard, a multicountry study is being carried out in 
Bangladesh, DPR Korea, Indonesia, Myanmar, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand, using a common protocol approved at a meeting of 
principal investigators held in March 1989. A Consultant has 
been recruited to assist the principal investigators. Countries 
were supported in conducting various training activities and in 
publishing educational material, through LCS and fellowships 
and logistic support. A manual on the care of the elderly is 
under preparation in Indonesia. 

Emphasis was laid on strengthening institutional capacities and 
on promoting the concept of self-care and self-help among the 
elderly as well as among families of the aged. 


